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RURAL AFFAIRS AND ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE 
 

WILDLIFE AND NATURAL ENVIRONMENT (SCOTLAND) BILL 
 

WRITTEN SUBMISSION FROM GAME AND WILDLIFE CONSERVATION TRUST 
 
Background 
Game & Wildlife Conservation Trust (GWCT) is a wildlife research charity which 
promotes evidence-led decisions being used in the formation of policies that influence 
the management of species and habitats. GWCT has serious reservations about both 
the general approach to, and constituent elements of, the draft Wildlife & Natural 
Environment (Scotland) Bill.  
 
Good for Government but good for Scotland? 
This Bill appears to be good for Government in that it seeks to remove infraction risk 
and conduct some moves to rationalise the different laws governing sporting 
management. 
 
But the approach proposed does little to incentivise continued private investment in the 
contemporary environmental or socio-cultural requirements of Scotland, or address 
those cultural aspects of our rural life that are acknowledged in EU directives. Most 
GWCT research indicates that there is a direct link between investment in game 
management and conservation benefits, for example the protection of heather 
moorland1.  Many of our studies also highlight that this game management investment 
is responsible for supporting many thousands of jobs in remote rural communities and 
bringing tens of millions of pounds into the Scottish economy2. Our recently 
commissioned report by the Fraser of Allander Institute recommends that Government 
encourage the confidence of future investors to ensue Scotland’s conservation and rural 
economic status. 
 
1 – Robertson et al. (2000) Loss of heather Calluna vulgaris moorland in the Scottish 
uplands: the role of red grouse Lagopus lagopus scoticus management. Wildlife Biology 
7: 11-16. 
2 – Dunlop (2010) An Economic Survey of Scottish Grouse Moors. University of 
Strathclyde/Game & Wildlife Conservation Trust. 
 
Of the few incentives to continue to invest in game and wildlife management in this Bill 
we recognise the value of the sections on snaring and out of season muirburn licences. 
However there are a too many constraints, actual and possible. To this end we make a 
number of recommendations for changes to Bill as drafted to give the private sector 
land managers who deliver so many public goods the confidence to continue to do so. 
 
Our final comment is that as a research charity we believe policy making should be 
evidence led. It is disappointing that many of the proposals have not been preceded by 
more evidence gathering. There is still little evidence that the current laws pose real 
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difficulties for land managers or that the proposed amendments will improve the 
conservation of Scotland’s wildlife.  
 
We therefore make the following responses to the first draft of the Bill: 
 
PART  2 – Wildlife under The 1981 Act 
Our members would have welcomed a simple, holistic legal framework that supported 
the responsible private investment in wildlife and habitat management which has 
produced and maintained our most iconic Scottish habitats and species. This could 
have been achieved by game/quarry management being encompassed by primary 
legislation in a Game & Wildlife Act. There would be many benefits, but notably it would 
allow Article 2 of the Birds and Article 2(3) of the Habitats Directives to be given greater 
recognition in Scottish law. This would bring a full acknowledgement of the socio-
economic and cultural incentives for game and wildlife management which are envied 
globally. 
 
Sections 2-3 
Game Bird Status 
In effect the Bill would remove ‘Game Birds’ as a defined group of birds. Although this is 
may appear a simple rationalisation to a quarry list within the Wildlife & Countryside Act 
we are concerned it illogically mixes species that are managed in totally different ways. 
There are clear management strategy, ecological and economic differences between 
the game birds (Red Grouse, Black Grouse, Ptarmigan, Pheasants, Partridges and 
Mallard) and other quarry birds3. For these birds the following apply: 
 
Aim: 

 Increase the breeding success of the birds so the size of the population increases 

 Take a sustainable harvest that allows some costs of production to be recovered  
Methods: 

 Extensive enhancement of habitat (woodland, hedgerows, arable field margins, 
moorland) 

 Reduction in predator numbers (Principally foxes, crows, stoats) 

 Control of disease (ticks and other)  
Outcomes: 

 Habitat management and conservation species benefits (black grouse, wading birds, 
pollinators) at low cost to the Scottish public purse 

 Economic value (investment and employment) in remote rural communities 

 Support for rural culture 

 Game shot for food 
 
3 – Tapper, S (1999) A Question of Balance. Game Conservancy Trust, Fordingbridge. 
 
We suggest that there is no evidence for the need to restrict the activities of land 
managers by removal of their former management rights. By merging gamebirds with 
other hunted species where lower intensity management is the norm (most ducks, 
wading birds including woodcock and others) this Bill risks reducing the incentive to 
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invest in two ways. First by reducing control over their management by those investing 
in them and secondly by making the species vulnerable to secondary legislative change 
which does not reflect the long-term nature of the investment. 
 
Such loss of investment would lead to a loss of social, economic and biodiversity 
dividends for Scotland as highlighted by the Fraser of Allander researchers. By altering 
the framework for intensive management these proposals may pose an indirect but 
substantial risk of Scotland failing to meet its requirements under the Birds Directive for 
a number of BAP species affected by this sporting management.  
 
Recommendations 
We argue that there is a strong case for legal recognition of ‘Game Birds’ to encompass 
Red Grouse, Black Grouse, Ptarmigan, Pheasants, Partridges and Mallard and that two 
provisions should be made: 

 These species are placed on the face of the Bill so future amendments can only be 
made through primary legislative change. 

 The Bill incorporates amendments to Section 16 of the Wildlife and Countryside Act 
which would allow those investing in game to seek licensed options for protecting the 
sustainable harvest of game.   
 
This approach would clarify the legal circumstances that surround the apparent inability 
of government to issue licenses to protect investment in the production of a harvestable 
surplus of ‘game birds’. Such protection is vital if Scotland is to enjoy the downstream 
nature conservation and public benefits coming from game management. Clarifying the 
law would reduce the concerns felt by game and wildlife managers over the increase in 
the population size and impacts of a number of predatory species in good conservation 
status. 
 
Catching up 
We note that the introduction of this restriction arises only because previous landowner 
rights are being removed and that there is no conservation or welfare evidence 
supporting a restriction to catching up. 
 

 GWCT experience suggests that a 14 day limit from the end of season is only realistic 
where there is no risk of delay to the breeding season of the species mentioned. Severe 
weather may make it difficult to start catching up, as well as delaying natural breeding. 
We suggest provisions are made to allow weather-related extensions to this period 
allowing catching-up for 1 month from the start of the close season.  

 We also recommend that black grouse are included in this list for catching up. The loss 
of this facility could prove to be a disincentive for future investment in game 
management for this species. Such an interest is an important as suggested by the 
current performance of black game populations in north-east Scotland where red grouse 
management is protecting and enhancing their population performance.  
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Section 6: Hares 
The Bill proposes close seasons for mountain and brown hares. There is no evidence of 
a conservation need for such seasons. In Scotland brown hare populations are 
increasing in size and expanding range and mountain hare populations benefit from 
grouse moor management (reduced predation, improved food) too such an extent that 
there are more than 10 times the density of mountain hares on Scottish moors than in 
Scandinavia or central Europe4. These elevated densities allow the sustainable 
economic harvesting of hares and make the management of hares for disease control 
and crop and forestry protection essential5,6. 
 
4 – Newey, S (2005) Population fluctuations in Mountain Hares. PhD thesis, University 
of Uppsala 
5 – Laurenson et al. (2003) Identifying disease reservoirs in complex systems: mountain 
hares as reservoirs of ticks and louping-ill virus, pathogens of red grouse. Journal of 
Applied Ecology 72: 177-185 
6 – Rao et al. (2003) Tree browsing by mountain hares (Lepus timidus) in young Scots 
pine (Pinus sylvestris) and birch (Betula pendula) woodland. Forest Ecology and 
Management 176: 459-471 
 
Recommendations 

 The close seasons proposed should be reduced by 1 month such that the mountain 
hare season would begin on 1st April and the brown hares on 1st March after which 
dates 90% of females are pregnant7. 
 
7 – Hewson, R & Taylor, M (1975) Embryo counts and length of the breeding season in 
European hares in Scotland from 1960-1972. Acta Theriologica 20: 247-254 
 

 The Bill is amended so that an above European average population density of mountain 
hares can be reduced over defined areas for disease control, crop, forestry and habitat 
protection using suitable capture devices because it is not practicable to reduce hare 
population densities by shooting alone. 

 We are also aware that flying falcons against rabbits during any close season could 
result in a hare being taken. We suggest the Bill is amended to accommodate this small 
risk. 
 
Section 13: Snares 
The Bill makes a number of recommendations that will enhance the use of snares in 
Scotland so that they can continue to be used to deliver agricultural, sporting and 
conservation benefits.  
 
This form of predator control is essential to Scotland. The support from both National 
Park Authorities underlines the importance they place on this technique. Recent 
research by the GWCT8 showed that a predator control regime including snaring could 
support three times greater abundances of rare wading birds in a period of eight years 
and that without predator control the wading birds would have declined to extinction 
over a period of around twice this time. 
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8 - Fletcher et al (2010) Changes in breeding success and abundance of ground-
nesting moorland birds in relation to the experimental deployment of legal predator 
control. Journal of Applied Ecology 47: 263–272 

 

We support these proposals because ‘real-world’ practice indicates non-snare trapping 
(i.e. cage/box traps) to be so ineffective in rural areas that no-one really tries and such 
traps account for <1% of the annual bag among gamekeepers.  For this reason 
comparative research across a representative sample of operators and circumstances 
is not feasible.  However, GWCT scientists have tried very hard to use cage traps for 
rural foxes since 1985, repeatedly re-visiting the subject when they received new ideas - 
but without catching even a single fox.  When it has been necessary to live-catch foxes 
for radio-tagging, these have always been caught using neck snares.  
 
Thus snares remain essential, not only because other kinds of trap are ineffective but 
because shooting is not always possible in dense crops, scrub woodland, bracken or 
areas used by stock animals. 
 
Recommendations 

 We note a Defra report recently commissioned from Fera and GWCT into the extent 
and humaneness of snare use in England and Wales will be published on October 1st. 
 This study was original research, not a review. The RAE Committee may wish to 
reserve its judgement on snaring matters until this new study, which is of complete 
relevance to Scotland, can be considered. 

 We also remain concerned about the practicality of the snare tag-coding system and 
suggest this is removed from the Bill. The proposal for tags on all snares does not 
appear to be likely to improve practice or welfare, remains open to abuse and will be 
difficult to police. 
 
Sections 14-17: Non-Native and Invasive Species 
The Bill currently identifies Pheasants and Red Legged Partridges as Non Native. 
Although we acknowledge the presence of these species on the face of the Bill, their 
presence draws attention to the inconsistencies that are inevitable with the approach 
that has been proposed. 
 
Pheasants have been native to UK for many centuries as a result of being naturalised 
as per EU definitions. In no sense should this species be considered to be non-native. 
Pheasants have self-sustaining populations throughout Scotland and where best 
practice management is carried out stimulate improved conservation status of habitats 
and associated fauna9.  
 
9 – Parish, D. & Sotherton, N. (2004) Game crops and threatened farmland songbirds in 
Scotland: a step towards halting population declines - during winter songbirds were far 
more abundant in game cover crops than conventional agricultural habitats. Bird Study 
51: 107 – 112. 
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Following this logic a large number of other non-native, non-invasive, naturalised 
species should also be on the face of the Bill including Brown Hares, Rabbits, Edible 
Dormice, Goshawks and Beech Trees. 
 
Recommendations 

 Re-create an extensive ‘Naturalised’ species list, excluding these species from INNS 
regulations. 
 
PART 3 – Deer 
Sections 22-26: Deer management 
It is impossible to analyse the effect of the Bill’s provisions on deer management without 
sight of the proposed Code of Practice which will provide much of the detail on what is 
meant by sustainable deer management and how this may be dealt with in different 
areas.  Any definition of sustainable deer management must take proper account of the 
economic and social sustainability as well as environmental, given the huge importance 
of the deer stalking industry to communities in large swathes of Scotland.  
 
Recommendations 

 A draft of the Code must be available for consultation before the Bill is passed. 

 GWCT support the proposals of our colleagues at the Association of Deer Management 
Groups and British Deer Society with whom we work closely. 
 
PART 4 
Section 27: Badgers 
The GWCT already has concerns about the general level of protection Badgers now 
receive, where the original intention was more concerned to ensure that practices such 
as baiting should rightly be stopped. Badgers are known predators of numbers of 
species of conservation concern and are linked to TB transmission with implications for 
human health and agriculture. The population of badgers is rapidly increasing and are 
already in very favourable conservation status. We would also encourage resolution of a 
significant contemporary problem which is compounded by the Protection of Badgers 
Act 1992, the increasing use of fox dens by badgers. Gamekeepers checking former fox 
dens could be in breach of this legislation through no fault of their own if badgers had 
recently moved into a sett. We strongly urge the legislation is amended to 
accommodate this problem. 
 
Recommendations 

 We propose that the law is amended to differentiate setts that are ‘actively occupied’ by 
Badgers.  

 Introduction of the licensed control of badgers for the explicit protection of livestock and 
wildlife. 
 
Section 28: Muirburn 
We note that there is no published evidence that supports the contention that stopping 
burning in May would reduce impacts on nesting birds and that the Muirburn Group of 
Scotland’s Moorland Forum agreed this position in 2007. However, very few fires are 
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currently set by competent land managers after this date for a variety of climatic and 
practical reasons. Finally we note that a reduction in the season in spring to before 30 
April would be potentially damaging. 
 
We support the proposal for licensed burning outside the current season. Such a 
balance would reduce pressure on managers to undertake late season burns which 
may be risky and damaging as there would be a greater opportunity to burn earlier in 
the season. 
 


